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Without benefit of a confidential memo from the city Attorney, I looked in the City Charter and found under Article 4 – Section 13 these words: “If a vacancy should occur in the office of Mayor or Councilman, the Council SHALL (caps added) appoint a person to fill such vacancy until the next municipal election”.

That should make the decision on what to do about the vacant seat easy.

This issue was the subject of a Press Democrat editorial which focused mostly on the preparation of a confidential memo from the City Attorney to advise the City Council on their options in handling the vacancy.  Heavily mentioned and commented upon in the editorial was the tendency of officials at all levels of government to keep things secret from the public.  This is a constant occurrence in Petaluma.

Those who have been following this column for a time are aware of my frustration at the total lack of information in the form of public statements and/or status reports to the council about the negotiated agreements and progress on the big box retail center at the old Kenilworth site.  

Similarly, despite the seriousness of potential flooding in Petaluma, there has been no information made public on what the city has done or is doing since the last flood to prevent or minimize future floods.  Perhaps the passivity on the part of those business owners that flooded upstream of the infamous “weir” has convinced city officials that nobody cares.  Until the next time.

The proposed $50 million wastewater recycling project hasn’t been kept totally secret but, based on the amount of information that has been presented to the public, it might as well have been kept secret.

We will find out at budget time about the ongoing problem of funding public safety pensions.  This situation has been an open secret at city hall for a number of years but not until this year, when state regulations require open reporting of financial liabilities, will the public learn about the impact of this problem on our municipal budget.

Where is the open government we’re supposed to have?

On this note, a letter to the editor in the Argus asked me to comment on how some residential development fees related to a “buy in” to the existing water system were used instead to lower water service charges while I was on the council.  In a nutshell, until the council became aware of this action in April of 1990, the fact this was happening was masked in the budget presentation process.  It should be noted the results of the process did lower water costs to the consumers and was not used for non water related purposes.

The budget process is very convoluted and difficult to follow.  It would be a service to the citizens of the city if several accountants would volunteer to assist individual council members (who aren’t professionally qualified in this area) in understanding the budget.  As it now stands, former council member Moynihan seems to be the only person in the city with a serious interest in a transparent budget process.

I hope the person interested in this will make an effort to get the council such professional assistance during the May/June budget hearings.  Unfortunately, the April tax filing schedule might make this difficult.

Considering all the work that is pending before the City Council, perhaps they should think of meeting more than the minimum of twice a month.  This is how previous councils handled work that couldn’t get done on a two meetings a month schedule.  There is an added inducement to senior staff to complete work on schedule when the alternative is having all their Mondays dedicated to attending council meetings and workshops. 

